MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, MARCH 14, 2012 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman Clark Turner Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager,

Community Development & Parks and Recreation

Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration

Kevin Eason, Public Works Director

Tammy Moore, Notary Public

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order and then recognized the Rev. Randy Hester, Pastor of Community Baptist Church, Reidsville, who provided the invocation.

The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.
No special announcements were made.

Council then moved to the Consent Agenda. No items were pulled by Council members for further discussion.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 3, 2012 SPECIAL MEETING (RETREAT) MINUTES AND THE FEBRUARY 8, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the February 3 Special Meeting (Retreat) Minutes and the February 8, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO.  15, WHICH APPROPRIATES FUNDS FOR FACADES AND GRANTS IN THE DOWNTOWN DISTRICT FUND.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 15 as follows:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 15

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for facades and grants in the Downtown District Fund;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 15-3441-0001, Grant Revenue, be increased by $23,363.00; that revenue account number 15-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $10,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 15-4930-5800, Grants Loans and Incentives, be increased by $33,363.00.
This the 14th day of March, 2012.

                   /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

    City Clerk

– End of the Consent Agenda -
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF AN ORDINANCE TO ANNEX 3209 VANCE STREET AT THE REQUEST OF THE PROPERTY OWNERS. (A12-01). 
In making the staff report, City Manager Michael Pearce noted that this annexation request was brought before Council last month. No negative comments have been received, and staff is recommending approval of the annexation request, which is due to a nonfunctioning well on the property.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:05 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of this request? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the request? Again, no one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:05 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the annexation request.

The following corresponding Ordinance was approved:

A2012-01

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE

CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE

CITY OF REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA


WHERAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina has adopted a resolution under G.S. 160A-31 stating its intent to annex the area described below; and


WHERAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina has by resolution directed the City Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of the petition; and


WHERAS, the City Clerk has certified the sufficiency of the petition and a public hearing on the question of this annexation was held at City Council Chambers, 230 West Morehead Street, at 3:00 P.M. on Wednesday, March 14, 2012, after due notice by publication on Sunday, February 26, 2012; and


WHERAS, the City Council finds that the proposed annexation meets the requirements of G.S. 160A-31;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina that:


Section 1.
By virtue of the authority granted by G.S. 160A-31, the following described contiguous property is hereby annexed and made part of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina as of May 31, 2012:

Beginning at an iron stake on the south margin of Vance Street Extension, said stake being in the western margin of a fifteen foot alley as it intersects with the southern line of Vance Street Extension, said fifteen foot alley being located between the property of L.L Trent Jr., and J.A. Stone; thence South 4 deg. 28 min. West with the western margin of said alley 200 feet to an iron stake; thence a new line through the land of L.L. Trent Jr., North 71 deg. 42 min. West 100 feet to an iron; thence another new line through the land of L.L. Trent Jr., North 4 deg. 28 min. East 200 feet to an iron in the western margin of Vance Street Extension, said iron being set 30 feet from the center of said street; thence with the western margin of Vance Street Extension South 71 deg. 42 min. East 100 feet to the point of beginning, and containing .45913 acres, more or less, as surveyed by Robert B. McHenry, February, 1967, and being a lot cut out of the eastern part of that certain tract of land deeded to L.L. Trent Jr., in Deed Book 282, page 214, in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Rockingham County.

Section 2.
Upon and after, the above described territory and its citizens and property shall be subject to all debts, laws, ordinances and regulations in force in the City of Reidsville and shall be entitled to the same privileges and benefits as other parts of the City of Reidsville. Said territory shall be subject to municipal taxes according to G.S. 160A-58.10.

Section 3.
The Mayor of the City of Reidsville shall cause to be recorded in the office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County, and in the office of the Secretary of State at Raleigh, North Carolina, an accurate map of the annexed territory, described in Section 1 above, together with a duly certified copy of this ordinance. Such a map shall also be delivered to the Rockingham County Board of Elections, as required by G.S. 163-288.1.

Adopted this 14th day of March, 2012.

/s/____________________________

James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:




APPROVED AS TO FORM:

/s/____________________

/s/__________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC



William F. McLeod Jr.

              City Clerk




      City Attorney
CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION TO REZONE 2209 OLIVE DRIVE, SPECIFICALLY ROCKINGHAM COUNTY TAX NO. 8903-06-48-6036, FROM RESIDENTIAL-12 TO CONDITIONAL USE OFFICE AND INSTITUTIONAL. THE PLANNING BOARD FAVORABLY RECOMMENDED THE REZONING BUT DID NOT RECOMMEND THE CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT REQUESTED FOR A DAYCARE FACILITY AT THE LOCATION. 
Prior to the staff report, notary public Tammy Moore swore in the six people scheduled to speak, including Community Development Manager Donna Setliff.

In making the staff report, Setliff explained that the applicants are requesting that 2209 Olive Drive be rezoned from Residential-12 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional and the issuance of a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for a daycare center. The applicants did not propose any conditions on this Conditional Use application, she added. 
Setliff described the area as being zoned Residential-12 and residentially developed with the area to the southeast being Light Industrial. This property is also adjacent to the back property line of the City’s Industrial Park. The Community Development Manager noted that a parcel in this area on Broad Street is zoned Office & Institutional and serves as a transitional zone between the residential and industrial areas.
Setliff said that the subject property is located in the middle of the residentially zoned block with three sides that are residentially zoned and developed. She noted that the property owners are requesting that a parcel approximately 18,000 square feet be rezoned. She said this lot is a little larger than most of the lots in the neighborhood, which are about 15,000 square feet. When we look at an issue like this, of course, the issue of spot zoning always comes up, Setliff continued. She noted that spot zoning is when we zone a single piece of property differently from that of the surrounding area and normally to the benefit of the property owner and not necessarily to the benefit of the surrounding area. That is the basic definition of spot rezoning, she said. This always comes up when we have a situation like this, she said. When we do, there has to be justification for the rezoning, Setliff said, because the Courts frown upon spot zoning, saying there has to be some reasonableness for the rezoning. If the Council sees fit that this is a rezoning it would approve, then in the motion there will have to be a statement made as to why you feel this is a property that can be zoned to Office & Institutional, she stressed.
Setliff said that the Courts have laid out four things that they look at when they consider spot zoning, which she read as follows:
1.   Consider the size and nature of the tract in relation to the surrounding area.


2.   Compatibility with existing plans, such as the City’s Comprehensive Plan.


3.   The impact of the zoning decision on the landowner, the immediate neighbors, 
       and the surrounding community.

4.    The relationship between the newly allowed uses in a spot rezoning in this case, a daycare, and the previously allowed uses which would be residential.  

Setliff said she would point out that this property does have a single-family dwelling on it and if Council sees fit to rezone the property, there are a few issues she wanted to point out to Council. Approving it as a daycare center will add additional traffic in this particular neighborhood, she continued. She said the applicants do wish to operate three shifts, so there are noise issues with the changing of the three shifts, including the children being taken in and out of the property. There is also the issue of lighting of a business operating in a residential area with lights on the exterior during late nights as the children are coming in and going out of the particular property, Setliff said. 

Setliff noted that these houses are close together without a lot of distance between them. She stated that daycare centers are required to have a fenced-in play area. Per the applicants’ site plan, the fenced area is shown located in the rear behind the parking area, she added. She said they did submit a site plan that they would have adequate parking. She said she had calculated, based on the square footage the applicants had supplied her, that the center could have up to 29 children. The State will give the property owners the final count, but our regulations pretty much mirror what the State’s regulations are so she figures 29 is pretty close to what would be allowed, Setliff explained. She noted that 29 would be allowed on each of the three shifts.
The property is located in the Suburban Growth Area according to the City’s Comprehensive Plan. The development objectives for this growth area are as follows:
· To develop activity centers at planned locations,

· Increase the number of planned unit developments,


· To provide for urban services in an orderly fashion. 

Setliff explained that there is no activity center near this property, and it is not within a planned unit development. However, she noted that daycares are services to the community, and the City’s Comprehensive Plan says to plan for urban services in an orderly fashion.

The Conditional Use plan allows the applicant, the Planning Board and City Council to place conditions on the CUP that would make them fit into this property or into this neighborhood better, the Community Development Manager said. She reminded Council members that the applicants did not impose any conditions on the CUP. Those conditions on the CUP would run with the land, she stressed, even if it was sold to someone else.

Setliff said it is not a practice of staff to make a recommendation for or against a rezoning that has a Conditional Use Permit attached to it. However, she said she would suggest the following conditions on the CUP as follows if Council sees fit to do the rezoning and approve the Conditional Use Permit:

1. The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville 


Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire 

Code.

2. Buffering/screening in accordance with standards set forth in the Zoning 


Ordinance shall be installed.

Setliff also pointed out that in taking action on this request, Council will have to go through the four findings of fact, and it will take a majority vote for the CUP to be approved today. Setliff informed Council that the Planning Board recommended this rezoning by a 3 to 2 vote. However, the CUP did not pass because each of the findings of facts had to pass, not just one or two, Setliff explained. She went through the results of the Planning Board vote: 
Three for, two against for Finding No. 1


One for, four against for Finding No. 2


Two for, three against for Finding No. 3


Three for, two against for Finding No. 4

In the Planning Board discussion during their meeting, there was a lot of concern about the noise, the lighting and the traffic going into this residential area, Setliff told Council.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he had visited with the applicants, Carol and Donnie Johnson, and he said there were several things he would like to have clarified. In that neighborhood, besides the Johnsons’ daycare, Ms. Pass has a daycare on Smith Street and there is one on the end of the road but he wasn’t sure whether that one was on Olive or Broad, he said. Not knowing about the other one, the Mayor Pro Tem said he knows Ms. Pass has three shifts and the Johnsons have some children on all three shifts, he continued. He asked Setliff to tell him how this works and what the classifications of child development centers are. He asked what constitutes being able to have children on all three shifts, having them like they have them right now and what they could have across the street.
Setliff explained that there are three classifications of daycares. She outlined the three:
(1) Home Occupation Daycares – Setliff noted that in such daycares, the operator has to reside within the home and be the operator of that daycare. They are allowed to have five children under school age, along with an additional three children school aged 6-13, after school and during the summer. This is a very “low key” operation and lots of times you don’t even know they’re going on, Setliff explained. We have a variety of home occupations, she said. This is what Ms. Johnson currently has across the street, she added.
(2) Home Occupation with Special Use Permit – Setliff explained that Ms. Pass actually has a Special Use Permit, which allows her to have more children in the home. The operator must still reside within the home and it is still residentially zoned, not commercially zoned, she said. She is allowed to have up to 12 children between the ages of 0-13. Regarding second or third shifts, our zoning regulations do not regulate that they have to be only in a first shift situation, she noted, stating that they can be there afterhours.
(3) Daycare Centers – Noting this is the type before Council today, Setliff said this is a business that is allowed in Office & Institutional, General Business and Highway Business zoning districts. It is run as a business and very similar to the ones at Woodmont, Baptist Temple and the daycare out on South Park Drive. It is a stand-alone business, and the operator is not required to live there, she continued.
These are the three different classifications for daycares, Setliff informed Council. Councilman Johnson asked if it is allowed in I-1 (Light Industrial)? Setliff said it is allowed in O&I, GB and HB. It would not qualify in Light Industrial, she said.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked if the Johnsons could do this out of their home and expand but it is a different ballgame altogether if they move across the street. Setliff said they could request a Special Use Permit, which would allow them to have up to 12 children in the daycare. The Mayor Pro Tem said there is a church down at the end of the road, and there is a nursing home on Broad Street. He asked about that zoning. 
Setliff said that two things are allowed in residential areas -- churches and schools, and it would be a permitted use. Daycares are typically an accessory use to a church, and therefore, would be allowed, she said. The Mayor Pro Tem asked about the nursing home. Setliff said the nursing home is located on a piece of property zoned O&I and is a transitional area at the end of a residential area and before the industrial area. She said she has done this for 30 years and the nursing home was rezoned before she came here so she couldn’t give them a lot of history on it
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he knows these people (Johnsons), and they are good people. He said he wants to do right by them and by the neighbors and by the community. He asked if, to her knowledge, there was another case like this where we have a daycare development center in a residential area like this. He said he just wants to be fair.

Setliff said there are some others allowed with Special Use Permits that can have up to 12 children unless they are a daycare center. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley interjected, “Like Woodmont?,” to which Setliff agreed. She said unless it was part of a church she was not familiar with one. She said she couldn’t think of one at this moment.
The Mayor Pro Tem said the thing about spot zoning, the fear or concern is that you’ll do something for one that would be to the detriment of several others. He asked what would something like this do to property values. He asked if that was a correct question to ask. Setliff said she was probably not the person to ask. She said she would think a realtor or tax appraiser would be better to answer that type of question. City Manager Pearce said that would be pertinent to the Use Permit and the findings of fact Council would consider, but they would need to hear evidence to support that one way or the other.


Councilwoman Walker asked about the lighting, questioning whether there were any rules or regulations about whether they have to have excess lighting at night because it is a business. Setliff said there are no rules that says they have to have lighting on, but she said she would assume that lighting would be needed with the children going in and out of the business so that people can adequately see how to get in and out of the business throughout the three shifts. Councilwoman Walker said she likes when her neighbors have lights on so you can see around. She asked Setliff if there is a need for a third shift daycare because she said she couldn’t see 29 children being there on third shift. Setliff said that as a planner with the City, she has not been presented with that need, but she wouldn’t necessarily be the one that they would go to.
Mayor Festerman asked the City Manager if his concerns about lights, slamming doors and noise in general, would that need to come up during the rezoning hearing or during the Conditional Use Permit part of the rezoning. Pearce said he felt that was more pertinent to the Conditional Use Permit.

City Manager Pearce said Council has two things before them today – the Office & Institutional rezoning and the Conditional Use Permit. If the rezoning is defeated, that is the end of today’s discussion, he said. The second part is the CUP and whether daycare centers are a good use of this particular piece of property, Pearce said.

Mayor Festerman asked, as a professional planner, did she think this is spot zoning. Setliff said yes, in looking at the area, as a planner, she feels it is spot zoning. He asked her if, as a planner, did this give her heartburn? Setliff said yes, because the Courts have definitely frowned on it. The Mayor said you are trying to help one person to the possible detriment of others.

The Mayor asked if the information in “Introduction to Zoning” written by David Owens was supplied to the Planning Board? Setliff said, no, it was not because she didn’t receive the edition of the book until after the Planning Board meeting. She said she thought it could help Council in making its decision. Mayor Festerman thanked her, saying that it was “right on” as it comes to spot zoning and the concerns and problems that are faced. He said he felt spot zoning was a “slippery slope” and once you go down it, I don’t know where you stop it once you open up that door. He gave a personal analogy, saying he didn’t think he would want to have a daycare next to him. He said he loves children but he wouldn’t want 29 on each shift and that’s what they would be allowing theoretically. The Mayor said he expects that there probably is a need for third shift daycare, but this comes down to land use. He said this is not about individuals and it’s not about need, it’s about land use for a particular piece of property.
Setliff said that the Planning Board heard from a lot of the parents whose children stay with the Johnsons. They spoke very, very highly of the Johnsons, but for staff, this is strictly a land use issue, and we have to look at it strictly as a land use, she said. The Mayor noted that Setliff had said earlier that they are not in a position to make a recommendation. Setliff said they do not make recommendations on CUPs because they do not hear all the evidence that is heard by Council.
Councilman Johnson asked Setliff if she had heard that the Johnsons already run a third shift. She replied that is what she understands. He asked if there have been any complaints about the third shift? Setliff said she had not received any. She also restated that the Johnsons currently have a home occupation day care which is limited to five children with an additional three afterschool care children for the permit they have at their home across the street.

Councilman Johnson questioned if the only difference from what is already in place is the number of children – between eight and 29. Setliff said there is the difference between possibly five or eight to 29 children, but it is also a land use situation. She said what they do now can be done in a residential district but the rezoning is to a commercial or institutional district that allows a larger number of children and takes it to a business zone.
Mayor Festerman said he thought he had read where staff had some concerns about off-street parking. Setliff said they did because the original site plan had off-street parking in the street right of way. The applicants took it back and amended the parking from the front of the structure to the rear of the structure, she said, and have the play area behind that. It meets the requirements now, she added.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:32 p.m. He asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the rezoning?

Ms. Donna Johnson of 2214 Olive Drive, daughter of the applicants, came forward to speak. She said that previously when they had talked with the Planning Board that the childcare center is a need. She said they have people come to their family daycare now who work fluctuating shifts at their jobs so the first, second and third shift idea is a good thing for some parents because sometimes they might not have anyone to watch their children. She said within the community, they have only had one or two of their neighbors complain. Ms. Johnson said they had their neighbors sign a petition agreeing that they didn’t have a problem with having the daycare center in the area. She noted that when the State regulators come in, the number of children could be less than 29. She said they can’t move any further than where we have moved so far without getting the rezoning. She said that in support of the families, I think our main concern, yes, I know that the land issue is the main concern at the moment, but we are looking at the situation with the families and we have catered to the needs of the one or two neighbors that do have the issues, she said. Regarding the lighting situation, they are trying to put up a privacy fence so the lighting issue will not be a problem for the neighbors. She said they also considered the noise. She said on the first shift, they go outside for one hour so it would only be three hours out of the day. If it’s raining, they probably won’t even go out. She talked about noise from animals that are already in the neighborhood.
Ms. Johnson said her mother has been running the daycare for 10 years now, and they’ve never had any complaints. She said there are two neighbors here who might address that. As far as parking, we have agreed to do anything we have been asked to do, Ms. Johnson said. When they submitted the parking the first time, it was not correct so they corrected it the second time and fixed it, she noted.

Mr. Donnie Johnson of 2214 Olive Drive came forward. He said at the first Planning Board meeting, when the lighting issue came up, they told the neighbor who was complaining that they would be willing to put the privacy fence up. As far as the noise, the neighbor who was complaining already has five or six dogs behind their house that bark all during the day and night sometimes, he said. He said they hear it up the road but they don’t complain because you get used to it and roll back over and go back to sleep. He said they have 18-wheelers that come up and down their road all during the day as well as the nursing home right behind them with ambulances and fire trucks coming to it both day and night because of situations there. We showed Ms. Setliff the parking plan, and she told it was not going to be suitable. I’m not saying anything because she has been cooperative as far as helping us with this but when we showed her and she said it wasn’t going to be up to code, she asked if we were going to get a surveyor, and we got Mr. Obie Chambers to draw us up a plan. When they looked at it, they said it was not suitable so we went back and did it again, Mr. Johnson said. The first time it cost us $650 but when she told us that was not good enough, we went back a second time, and it cost us $334, he said. We have been trying to do everything they have asked us to do, he said, to get this daycare going. He said that people say it’s alright for a dog to make noise but they have a problem with a kid playing in the back yard, but he said he has a problem with that because he thinks it takes a village to raise a child. He said he thinks his wife and his daughter to an excellent job with these kids, and they are trying to make an impact on these kids’ lives.
The daughter, Donna Johnson, asked to add something. She said it had been asked earlier if there were any childcare centers, and she said she thinks she knows of one or two centers in residential areas that have been rezoned and given a Conditional Use Permit. She said she believes there are two, but she said she didn’t know if they had been grandfathered in or anything else. The Mayor Pro Tem asked if these were the two in her neighborhood? Ms. Johnson said no, not in their neighborhood but in residential areas. She said she knows Ms. Simpson had gone through what they’re going through now even though she was only requesting to keep 12 children. When they talked to the State inspectors, they were told if they were going to go for 12, they might as well go for a center, Ms. Johnson said.

Mrs. Carol Johnson of 2214 Olive Drive got up and said she was the owner and operator of the daycare. She noted she has been in business for 10 years. She said she had her neighbors here, Rodney and Sharon, who live on the other side of them, and she said she doesn’t think anyone has ever come and complained to them about anything going on in the neighborhood. She said she has had children on first, second and third shifts in her home and questioned why it was a problem to go 30 or 40 feet from her current home to have the daycare center. Before they even decided to make a daycare center out of the home, they went to the neighbor who had been complaining and said they wanted to let her know that they were going to put a childcare facility in the home and that they would put a privacy fence up and do anything they could do to accommodate her. She cited the nursing home, the 18-wheelers coming up and down the street, school buses 20 minutes until seven every morning, dogs barking and people complaining at other meetings that you can hear the dogs barking on Broad Street. She asked Council to take that into consideration, please.
Ms. Sharon Simpson of 2212 Olive Drive said she understands that what she heard was the land issue is the main issue before the board, but she lives right next door to the daycare, and she said she finds it a thrill and a joy to hear the children’s noise versus the tractor trailers, the dogs and other noises that goes into living in this world. Today for example, she was outside playing with these kids which made her feel so alive and using muscles she hadn’t been using, she continued. She said she was energized and finds so much joy in them. She said she hasn’t been disturbed by them and she has enjoyed their intelligence and what they are learning. They have manners and are being disciplined, she noted. She said she knew that was not a concern of the board’s but she talked of people not being respectful today, but these kids are learning manners. If she had to sign some papers or stand with a petition, she would support them because that is how much she believes in them. They have my approval, she said.

Mr. Rodney Martin of 2216 Olive Drive got up. He said in regards to the second and third shifts, he didn’t even know they had one, and the entry point to their property is right at his bedroom which goes to show you the noise level. He said he doesn’t have a problem with it, he said, adding that he was not kid friendly because he’d never been around them, but he said the kids are sweet to him.

Mr. George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street got up to speak. (CLERK’S NOTE: Mr. Rucker came in after the swearing in and was not sworn in to speak by the notary public.) He said he has heard what had been said and had come to one of the hearings. He noted that most shifts now are from 7 to 7. He said in his neighborhood there is a playground that is supposed to close at 9 p.m. but the kids are playing until 10 or 11 p.m. He said he’d rather they be playing rather than breaking into stores. Back to the Johnsons, Mr. Rucker said he has known Donnie Johnson for a long time and knew his wife when her grandmother was keeping kids for 50 cents. He said there are daycares in neighborhoods now. He said there is one on Vance Street, one on Barnes Street and one in the middle of Cambridge. He said let them help the people who are working. He asked Council if they would rather they be working or collecting a welfare check. He said that was all he had to say.
Councilman Johnson asked about the kids being outside. He asked the Johnsons if they are talking about taking the kids outside during the day. Ms. Donna Johnson said with the kids on second shift, they try to take them out before it gets dark. She said they try to get them out one hour a day. The Councilman said he was confirming that the noise at night would not be kids outside playing but would be people getting in and out of their cars, which he said he assumed would be minimal. Ms. Johnson agreed.

Mr. Rucker said you’re not going to have kids out at 9 p.m. at night. He also said they wouldn’t be slamming doors because little hands might get hurt.

Mr. Johnson said if Council is okay with the first and second shifts, what was the problem with the third shift. He said on that shift, the kids would just be sleeping. He said that if “push comes to shove,” they will do just the first and second shifts. He stated that he thinks we’re all here for a purpose on earth. He said it is not his gift to work with kids although he has monitored them, but he said it is his wife’s calling and her purpose. He talked of her patience and how she could take care of a large group of children by herself. He asked Council to allow her to fulfill her purpose in life. He talked of all the items his wife has accumulated for the daycare. He said when his wife’s grandmother kept children, it wasn’t for the 50 cents but it was about making a difference in some child’s life. He talked of the joy he gets himself that he made an impact on a child after they come up and hug him after they get older. He said they can’t save them all, but if we can reach one, let us reach one.
Mayor Festerman told Mr. Johnson that he didn’t think anyone on this Council even considered questioning the credentials or the business ethics of the people who propose to do this. He said it doesn’t come down to a good operation or a bad operation. He said they were probably all convinced that it would be the best operation they could ever hope for a daycare center. The Mayor said that for him, his concern is the proper use of that spot of land, it is a land use question. He noted that it doesn’t have anything to do with the ability to operate that because he was absolutely convinced that Mr. Rucker coming here and saying they were good operators was all the evidence he would need. It is a good operation. He again said it comes down to land use.
Councilwoman Walker said she had a question. She told Mr. Johnson that he had answered her question about his criteria for a third shift, and they are basically going to be asleep. She said she had wondered if there was going to be classrooms or if they were going to be playing, but she hoped they’d be asleep. Ms. Johnson said some of the kids would have to get up and go to school the next morning. The Councilwoman, noting she had worked in the school system, applauded them for the teaching of manners and stated how important that is.
Councilwoman Walker asked about the neighbor’s complaints, noting it was about the lights and noise. She asked if this was an outside light attached to the house? Ms. Johnson said she wasn’t sure if the lighting issue was with cars coming in or what, but she said they were willing to accommodate any issues she had. She said they didn’t even have a street light on that end of the house but that it is on the other end. She said she wasn’t sure why that was an issue.

City Manager Pearce reminded Council members that this was an evidentiary proceeding, and the Council is sitting in a quasi-judicial body so they should be making their decisions based on evidence they hear from people today instead of asking about what other people have complained about. He said that might not be considered proper. City Attorney Bill McLeod said Council members should listen to the evidence presented. He said each of them brings his or her commonsense to the table in making their decision, hearing what’s presented from both sides but trying not to consider extraneous matters that don’t have any bearing on this matter. He noted that people do bring their life experiences into it, but ideally in this hearing, the Council should listen to evidence and vote accordingly.
Councilman Turner asked if the Johnsons currently have third shift students? Ms. Johnson replied that they do not but stated that they have had in previous years. She said they do have some second shift students who might not leave until 9 or 10 p.m. She noted that some of their parents have fluctuating hours, and they try to accommodate them.

Mayor Festerman asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition?

Ms. Patricia Ham of 2207 Olive Drive came forward and stated that she lives right next door to 2209 Olive. She stated that she did not sign the petition mentioned earlier. She said they had talked about dogs. She noted that she has three dogs – one of which is inside all the time, one is on the other side from where this house is and the other one which is in the backyard can sometimes get noisy if somebody comes by. She said there is a house on the corner lot on the other side that has a number of dogs in the backyard and that she sometimes hears them at night. Regarding lights, Ms. Ham said she has never said anything to them about the lights, but she might have said something about the traffic.
Ms. Ham said this daycare would be located in the middle of a residential area about two blocks off of Scales Street. It would be in the middle of a block, she said, adding that the streets here are pretty narrow going in and out. She said there’s going to be a lot of traffic, especially if there are three shifts and up to 29 children. She said the houses are pretty close. She said the edge of her house is 20 feet from the property line or the fence and if you double that number, there is approximately 40 feet between the two houses. She said she was wondering if they park in the back, are they going to come in one way and go out the other, which is what she understands. She asked if they could imagine having cars coming by within 25-30 feet of your house, with children and people talking and exhaust fumes in such a small area? Ms. Ham said she has health problems, and this is not going to make it any better. Whether she sells her house or whether she stays, she said she felt her property value would go down. She said with this traffic, she felt it would also depreciate the value of other houses on the block. She said she wasn’t saying they shouldn’t do it, but she felt they should do it in a different area. It’s too small a yard and too close to somebody else, she said.
Ms. Ham then discussed the playground area. She noted that if you go to a school, a middle school or a high school, when have you seen a house 20 feet from the building and a playground right up to the fenced area. She asked them to imagine being in such a situation, adding that it could be very difficult. It might work out fine or there might be a lot of problems, she said, stressing that you don’t know until it happens. Speaking of the four findings of fact, she referenced the fourth finding – that it be in harmony with the area in which it is located. She said she doesn’t see how it could be in harmony when you have a house 20 feet away from a property line next door and with traffic, all of these children here, and the noise. She asked them to take all of this into consideration when making their decision.

Mayor Festerman closed the public hearing at 4 p.m. and called for a three-minute recess.

Upon return from the recess, Mayor Festerman asked if there was any discussion among Council members?

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said this issue had probably brought him more loss of sleep than anything that has come before us. He said he knows Carol and Donne and that they run a quality daycare facility. He said he has been on the board of the Partnership for Children for 12 years and he knows how important this is. He said he thinks, though, that the houses are close together in this neighborhood and what they have to decide on right now is land use. That is the big issue, he said, do we want to choose something that is different from what is already being done.

Councilman Johnson noted that they had heard from the Johnsons’ immediate neighbors, 2012 and 2016, both of which have spoken positively and they are the ones who are going to ultimately have to live with the noise and the lights. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley noted that they are the immediate neighbors now but that the subject property is 2209 Olive. Mayor Festerman said that what they are proposing now is an entirely different operation. He said this is to expand an operation which is why it is a different permitting process. He said you couldn’t compare what they’re doing now with what they are proposing to do. The Mayor said they also heard from the lady whose house was 40 feet away from this and who would be the one most directly affected.

Councilman Johnson said the business has been existing in the neighborhood for so long, and now they are trying to expand in the neighborhood. He said he does understand how land use is an issue but he also understands that the service to the community is immeasurable. He said he works at a place where they run shifts from 5:30 p.m. to 5:30 a.m. and from 5:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. This has become the standard rather than the exception, the Councilman said. In factory work, law enforcement work, corrections work, this has become the standard, he continued. He said he felt this would make the neighborhood better, adding that they have been doing it for so long.
Councilman Turner noted that if Ms. Johnson could move across the street, she could get a Special Use Permit and accommodate up to 12. Setliff said yes, up to 12 children, if you reside in the home. 
Councilman Hairston said what he is hearing is that there are Special Use Permit situations – at least three – elsewhere in the City that have the same kind of closeness so that is kind of sticking in his mind. The Mayor said he didn’t think that was totally correct and asked Setliff for clarification. Setliff said she hadn’t remembered before but she thought that there were two others – one is on the corner of Barnes Street and Drum Road; however, you have to look around the neighborhood. Barnes has commercial zoning on an opposite corner and industrial zoning across the street. She said you have to consider this when considering reasonableness. She said you can do spot zoning in certain cases, but Council has to speak to the reasonableness of the rezoning. The other location is on Vance Street towards the Freeway Drive end, she said, near Hardees, the tire shop and near a welding shop. She said again you have to look at the area and the reasonableness. She said those are the only centers she is aware of. The Mayor Pro Tem asked if these are out of people’s homes. Setliff said these properties are zoned Office & Institutional. The Mayor Pro Tem asked about Ms. Pass. Setliff said she is limited to 12 children within the home.

Mayor Festerman likened it to a convenience store location becoming a Wal-Mart location. He said this is a small operation becoming a much larger operation. Is that a correct analogy, he asked. Setliff said you are taking a residential property and converting it to an institutional piece of property. She said there is the industrial property in the back. In the example cited by the Mayor, that would be a commercial use going to another commercial use so they would look at what each use needed, she noted.
The Mayor recognized former Council member George Rucker to speak again. Mr. Rucker brought to their attention a daycare in Cambridge and another at Pennsylvania Avenue and Morehead Street. Councilman Gorham said there used to be one off Vance Street in an apartment complex across from Public Works, but he wasn’t sure if it was still in operation and may have moved to Cambridge. Setliff said she would have to check into those.

City Manager Pearce said, in defense of Ms. Setliff, it is difficult for her to remember all of the 10,000 parcels in the City. He said staff could research it further. Mayor Festerman said they may not be operating correctly. Pearce said the businesses may not be operating correctly, they may be grandfathered in, etc. He said it is difficult to know all the situations. The Mayor noted that there are also three classes of daycares.

Councilman Turner asked if it had been determined if there would be an objection to eliminating the third shift. Pearce noted that would be determined during conditions of the CUP process.

Mayor Festerman asked if there was a motion to rezone the property from Residential-12 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional?
Councilman Gorham said, “So moved,” which was seconded by Councilman Johnson.
During the discussion phase, Mayor Festerman said he must vote in opposition to the motion. He told the Johnsons he had heard some very fine things about them, but for him, it was a land use question.

There was a brief discussion on what the motion was before the vote was held.
A vote was taken on the motion, passing in a 4-3 vote with Council members Gorham, Johnson, Hairston and Walker voting in favor and Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner voting against.
As a point of order, City Manager Pearce noted that five votes were needed to pass the motion on the date of introduction. The entire matter will be held over until the next month’s meeting, he said. Mayor Festerman explained that five votes were needed this time but at next months’ meeting, the motion could pass with a simple majority. At that time, they would deal with the Conditional Use, the Mayor said. Pearce noted that there would be no public hearing.
- End of Public Hearings -
CONSIDERATION OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 16 FOR RENOVATION COSTS FOR THE FORMER KEN’S CARPET BUILDING, 333 S. SCALES STREET, AND AN AGREEMENT WITH REIDSVILLE AREA FOUNDATION FOR $60,000 IN FUNDING. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce noted that he was happy to be talking about this building today because last year they were talking about demolishing this property, which is located at 333 South Scales Street. He reminded Council that NewBridge Bank, which had foreclosed on the property, had donated the building to the City, along with $25,000 to go towards the building’s stabilization.
Pearce said he had been in discussions with Dr. Michael Helmick of Rockingham Community College about holding classes in downtown Reidsville. RCC had been looking at both private and public buildings, the City Manager said. With the new roof and interior demolition provided by the NewBridge monies, he noted that the City had a building to offer RCC. Architect Tom Moreau has said it will take $155,000 to do a basic rehab of the building, including lights, heat and air, two bathrooms and an area where these woodworking students can sell their items. Some of the classes may be held at night, he added.

The number of students may range from 16 to 30. Dr. Helmick seemed to think the off-street parking would be fine for the students.

The Reidsville Area Foundation will be providing $60,000 of the rehabilitation costs through a grant and is pleased to partner with the City on this project, Pearce said. The City will provide $100,000 from existing monies funds in the following: Revolving Building Fund ($32,757); proceeds from the City’s auction of surplus property ($22,400); the Governing Board’s Special Projects Fund ($10,000); and the Historic Properties Renovation Fund ($35,025). Pearce pointed out that the monies in the Renovation Fund are part of a $200,000 Rural Center Economic Innovation Grant.
City Manager Pearce said if the Council approved this work, they would need to (1) approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 16 allocating the City Auction proceeds of $22,400; and (2) accept the $60,000 grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the sale of fixed assets (auction) for the improvements.

Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 16 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 16

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize proceeds from the sale of fixed assets (auction) and to appropriate funds for improvements to a city owned downtown property;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3835-8200, Sale of fixed assets, be increased by $22,400.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-5800, Revolving Building Fund, be increased by $22,400.00.
This the 14th day of March, 2012.

                    /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by the Council in a 7-0 vote, to accept the $60,000 grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation. (A COPY OF THE GRANTEE’S ACCEPTANCE AND UNDERSTANDING AGREEMENT WITH RAF IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 19 accepting the award is as follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 19

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize proceeds from a Reidsville Area Foundation Grant and to appropriate funds for improvements to a city owned downtown property;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3431-9004, Reidsville Area Foundation Grant, be increased by $60,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-5800, Revolving Building Fund, be increased by $60,000.00.
This the 14th day of March, 2012.

                    /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC

  City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A BID FROM CROWDER CONSTRUCTION FOR THE LAKE REIDSVILLE SPILLWAY REPLACEMENT AT A COST OF $3.887 MILLION, AN APPROPRIATION OF $825,500 FROM THE WATER RESERVE FUND TO SCHNABEL ENGINEERING FOR SERVICES RELATED TO THE LAKE REIDSVILLE SPILLWAY PROJECT AND THE CORRESPONDING CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE.
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce explained that the bid opening for the spillway project was held. Five companies were invited to bid, and there were four pre-qualified bidders, he said. The low bidder was Crowder Construction Co. of Charlotte with a bid of $3,877,631, Pearce noted. Crowder Construction is currently completing work for the City of Greensboro, he added. It was estimated that the project would be about $5 million, Pearce said, adding that the highest bid came in at $6.1 million so staff is pleased with the $3.8 million bid.

The City Manager said he was also recommending the City contract with Schnabel Engineering, which designed the recent repairs, to provide contract administration at a cost of $825,500. He noted that sounds like a lot of money, but he reminded Council members that, either due to design or construction, the original spillway did not last as long as it should have. Schnabel will administer the construction contract and inspect the project.
If Council approves the contract with Crowder, staff will issue a Notice to Proceed with a pre-construction conference scheduled for April 3, Pearce said. The construction period is to be 14 months or by about June 1, 2013. He reminded Council that they have had to keep the water level down 48 inches at Lake Reidsville so they have been “pushing the envelope” as much as possible to get the project done. No action is needed by Council today since they have already given staff permission to go forward with the financing for the project, he added.
Pearce also noted that he, along with Assistant City Manager Chris Phillips and Public Works Director Kevin Eason, met with the Local Government Commission to receive the necessary approval to sell the revenue bonds to pay for this project. With the awarding of the contract to Crowder Construction, Phillips will be sending a letter to the Joint Legislative Committee on Local Government and the Fiscal Research Division of the General Assembly, he added, giving them notice of our intent to request permission from the Local Government Commission to sell the revenue bonds in the amount of $6 million. Pearce said the Capital Project Ordinance in front of them today is for $5 million but they would like to ask permission to sell up to $6 million in revenue bonds.  He said that $6 million is what they had originally thought they would need and would give them more flexibility in negotiating with the banks for the interest rates. Banks will give the City a special lower rate if they have set some money aside in reserves, he explained.
The City Manager said that Davenport Corporation, the City’s financial advisor on the project, will be asking banks to bid on these revenue bonds and will be at the Council’s next meeting to make a recommendation on the bonds. The next step will be for City officials to meet with LGC representatives again on May1 to get permission to sell the revenue bonds. At the City Council’s May meeting, they will ask Council to accept the bonds and the City will close on that. The City has enough cash on hand to go ahead with the project either way, but in the long term, it is better for the City to sell the revenue bonds, Pearce stated. 
Phillips and Eason are on hand to answer any questions, Pearce noted. The City Manager said he was recommending Council accept the contract with Crowder Construction and the contract administration proposal from Schnabel Engineering as outlined in the accompanying Capital Project Ordinance.

Mayor Festerman asked about the Capital Project Ordinance, questioning whether the $5 million included the contracts with Crowder and Schnabel, plus a $200,000 contingency fund. Pearce agreed, saying they had rounded up the contracts with Crowder and Schnabel. He again noted he was recommending approval of the contract with Crowder, the proposal from Schnabel and the Capital Project Ordinance and asked for three separate motions. The Mayor asked if there is any warranty on the spillway? Pearce stated that there is only a one-year warranty, which is standard but why the engineering company needs to be out there keeping an eye on the project. Eason explained the one-year warranty is typical, but if there is any failure in equipment, the City could go back to the engineer or contractor within the statute of limitations, which he thought was about three years.
Mayor Festerman asked how long it would take to build it. Eason explained the 14-month process briefly.

Pearce reminded Council that the original spillway involved three acres of concrete. With Schnabel’s innovative design, the spillway will now be only 1.8 acres, he said. Much of the cost of the project is the cost of concrete, he added.

Mayor Festerman asked if there has been any conversations about using local suppliers? Eason said no, there has been no conversations. However, he noted that Crowder was finishing up the Townsend project and probably had a low bid because the company has   developed a list of contractors, suppliers, etc. While these suppliers may not be from Reidsville, they will probably be from within the region, the Public Works Director said. The Mayor asked that they be encouraged to buy as much locally as possible. Pearce said so much concrete would be used that it would be hard for a local supplier to supply it, but he added that the project will include recycling the existing concrete for other City projects.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he thought they had said that part of the problem with the old spillway was that it wasn’t built up to the correct standards. Hopefully, with Schnabel Engineering here, it will last longer. Eason explained Schnabel’s involvement, noting that at least one Schnabel engineer would be there. He talked of both Schnabel and Crowder’s experience.

Councilman Turner then made the motion to award the contract to Crowder Construction with a bid of $3,887,631 for the dam work at Lake Reidsville. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote. 
Councilman Hairston made the motion to award Schnabel Engineering $825,500 for the engineering work. The motion was seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.

Councilman Hairston made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Capital Project Ordinance for $5 million and improvements at Lake Reidsville.
The Capital Project Ordinance as approved follows:

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

AUTHORIZING CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS

FOR IMPROVEMENTS TO THE SPILLWAY

AND DAM AT LAKE REIDSVILLE


WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 159-13.2 authorizes the establishment of a Capital Project Fund to account for expenses and revenues that are likely to extend beyond a single fiscal year; and


WHEREAS, it is the desire of the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville to appropriate funds and set up an appropriate accounts for Lake Reidsville spillway and dam improvements;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


Section 1
That the following revenue account for this project is hereby established:


53-3910-0000

Proceeds of Revenue Bonds


$   5,000,000

Section 2. 
The following line items of expenditures are hereby established:


53-7120-1990

Engineering




$      900,000


53-7120-5800

Construction




$   3,900,000

53-7120-9911

Contingency




$      200,000  

Section 3.
The City Manager is hereby granted all necessary authority to carry out this project, including the approval of payment requests as earned under approved contracts, to approve change orders in each contract as long as said change orders amount to less than $20,000 each, to transfer funds from the established Contingency Fund to cover such change orders and cost overruns, to acquire rights-of-way, and to pay for bond issuance costs. The Finance Director is authorized to make temporary loans to this capital project from the General Fund in order to cover costs before receipt of revenues and to establish an acceptable cash flow.

This the 14th day of March, 2012







  /s/_______________________________







          James K. Festerman








      Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF THE SALE OF THE FREEWAY DRIVE SEWER PUMP STATION TO NCDOT AND PURCHASE OF PROPERTY FOR THE NEW SEWER PUMP STATION AND THE CORRESPONDING BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 17. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce explained that, as part of the widening of Freeway Drive, the sanitary sewer pump station on the east side of Freeway on the northern end is in the way and will have to be moved. The City has to sell the existing pump station property to NCDOT. Since the City is selling to another governmental agency, we do not have to go through the upset bid process, he noted. He said he needs a motion from Council to sell the property to NCDOT for $15,000. The new pump station will be put on the adjacent property owned by the Tillotsons and Jarrells, who will sell the property to the City for $15,000, Pearce explained. He said this will be a “land swap” that is a “wash” between NCDOT and the property owners. Mayor Festerman noted that the tax value of the new property is only $13,000. Pearce said that sometimes the City pays more than the tax value, and he added that the City had negotiated the Tillotsons and Jarrells down from their original price, which was much higher than $15,000.
Councilwoman Walker made the motion to sell the property to NCDOT, which was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
Councilman Hairston made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 17.

The Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 17 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 17

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for the purchase of land for a sewer pump station related to the DOT Freeway Drive project and to record an offsetting sale of land related to the project in the future;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 62-3835-8200, Sale of fixed assets, be increased by $15,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 62-7131-5800, Capital Improvements, be increased by $15,000.00.
This the 14th day of March, 2012.

                   /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

Community Development Manager Donna Setliff noted that NCDOT has asked for a motion to purchase the property.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Festerman, to purchase the property from the Tillotsons and Jarrells for $15,000 for the purpose of erecting the pump station. The motion passed in a 7-0 vote.

CONSIDERATION OF THE FOLLOWING MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATIONS:
314 S. Washington Avenue
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Setliff stated that staff is requesting permission to demolish 314 South Washington Avenue. The house has suffered fire damage, she noted.  A Minimum Housing Code Hearing was held September 27, 2011, which no one attended. A title search found the property owner’s (Bertha E. Cannon) mailing address to be in care of Joann Gravley at 314 S. Washington Avenue, she continued. A notice was mailed to property owners, the notice ran in the Reidsville Review and the property was posted, Setliff said.
A Housing Code Enforcement Order gave the property owners 90 days to demolish the dwelling, which expired on January 23, 2012. Setliff explained that the Order required demolition because the estimated cost of repairs at $12,000 exceeded 50% of the value of the building at $18,997 at the time of the hearing. Currently the structure is valued at $14,190, she added. Property taxes have not been paid since 2008, and there is an outstanding balance of nearly $1,900. The water has been off since June of 2011, and the dwelling is unoccupied, she said. She noted that there is an Ordinance for the demolition in the Council members’ packets.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to demolish 314 South Washington Avenue.

The accompanying Ordinance as approved follows:

ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 314 SOUTH WASHINGTON AVENUE, REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA
BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:


WHEREAS, on the 27th day of September, 2011, at 10:00 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-26, for the property at located at 314 South Washington Avenue, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8904-05-29-2997.   Said Complaint and Notice of Hearing was mailed to the owner being Bertha E. Cannon in c/o Joann Gravley on September 2, 2011 and was received on September 9, 2011.   The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was published in the Reidsville Review newspaper on September 4, 2011, and the Complaint and Notice of Hearing was posted on the subject property on September 2, 2011.   


WHEREAS, said owner failed to appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was mailed to the owner via Certified Mail on October 20, being returned unclaimed.   Furthermore, the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was posted on said property on October 20, 2011 and published in the Reidsville Review newspaper on October 23, 2011.   The Order allowed said owner to demolish and remove the above structure on or before January 23, 2012 and whereas there has been no compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been demolished or removed, and remains dilapidated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  
NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29(c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 314 South Washington Avenue, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed, pending demolition and removal to be placard said structure as provided by N.C.G. S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (b) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 14th day of March, 2012.

/s/
James K. Festerman, Mayor, Reidsville, North Carolina
ATTESTED BY:

/s/
Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
2125 Smith Street
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Setliff said staff is requesting permission to demolish 2125 Smith Street. A title search found the property owner to be Richard W. Hart, and the lien holder is Farmers Home Administration, she said. A notice about the Minimum Housing Code Hearing on October 11, 2011 was returned unclaimed, she said, adding that the notice was accepted by the lien holders on September 15, 2011 The notice was posted on the property on September 13, 2011 and published in the Reidsville Review on September 18, 2011.
No one attended the October 11, 2011 hearing, Setliff said. The Housing Code Enforcement Order to demolish was mailed to the property owners by certified mail but returned unclaimed, she explained. The Order was mailed to the lien holder by certified mail and was accepted on October 28, 2011, she continued. The Order was posted on the property and ran in the Reidsville Review.

Codes Inspector Cole Perkinson was contacted by a Farmers Home Administration representative on November 14. They were emailed pictures of the dwelling, the inspection report and the Order. The representative said “something” would be done before the 90 days was up but so far, nothing has been done, Setliff said.

The Order to demolish gave the property owners 90 days, which expired on January 31, 2012. It required demolition because the estimated cost of repairs at $35,000 exceeded 50% of the value of the home at $60,304. Property taxes have been paid in full by Farmers Home Administration. Setliff said the water has been off since December of 2010, and the dwelling is unoccupied.
Setliff noted that the City has a lien against the property for two nuisance abatements for high grass and lot cleanings totaling $150.00. Setliff noted that pictures and the Ordinance are included in the Council members’ packets.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adopt the Order for demolition.

The Order to Demolish as approved follows:

ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 2125 SMITH STREET, REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA
BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:


WHEREAS, on the 11th day of October, 2011, at 10:00 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-26, for the property at located at 2125 Smith Street, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8903-06-48-4792.   Said Complaint and Notice of Hearing was mailed to the owner being Richard W. Hart on September 13, 2011 and returned unclaimed.   The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was served on the property owner by publication in the Reidsville Review newspaper on September 18, 2011, and by posting the Complaint and Notice of Hearing on the subject property on September 13, 2011.   The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was duly served on the lienholder, the Farmer’s Home Administration by Certified Mail on September 13, 2011.


WHEREAS, said owner failed to appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was mailed to the owner via Certified Mail on October 27, 2011, being returned unclaimed.   Furthermore, the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was posted on said property on October 27, 2011 and published in the Reidsville Review newspaper on October 30, 2011.   The Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was duly served on the lienholders by Certified Mail on October 28, 2011.   The Order allowed said owner to demolish and remove the above structure on or before January 31, 2012 and whereas there has been no compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been demolished or removed, and remains dilapidated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  
NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29(c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 2125 Smith Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed, pending demolition and removal to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G. S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (b) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 14th day of March, 2012.

/s/
James K. Festerman, Mayor, Reidsville, North Carolina
ATTESTED BY:
/s/
Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
811 Watson Street (status update)
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Setliff reminded Council members that an ordinance had been approved on November 15, 2011 to demolish 811 Watson Street. That demolition was stayed in December to allow the property owner Dale Lee Durham’s children, Brian Durham and Jennifer Cook, to get the property put in their names and secure a loan to have the dwelling repaired, she noted. As of the Council’s February 2012 meeting, the acquisition had not taken place, and the loan had not been secured. However, at that same meeting, Mr. Dewey Baynes asked Council to extend the stay to allow him time to acquire the property, Setliff said. Council agreed to another stay of the demolition action, allowing Mr. Baynes time to acquire the property and present proof to them at today’s meeting.
Setliff said that Attorney Ed Deaton has provided her proof that Mr. Baynes acquired 811 Watson Street on February 24, 2012. No permits had been secured by Mr. Baynes to rehab the structure, she added. Since her memo was written, Setliff said that an electrical permit has been secured by a licensed contractor. She also reminded Council that the demolition order has been stayed until today. She asked Mr. Baynes to be here today to tell Council what his plans are.
Mr. Dewey Baynes of 8259 US 158, Reidsville, came forward. He said he had acquired the property and  has temporary power service turned on as of March 6. He provided Council members with photographs of the work that he has done inside the home. (A COPY OF THOSE PHOTOGRAPHS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Mr. Baynes said they have demolished the interior walls, and the exterior walls will have to be stripped. There are no studs in the exterior walls, he noted. He said he thought they had done quite a bit of work in the six days they have had power.
City Manager Pearce asked Mr. Baynes if he has pulled the permits? Mr. Baynes said he has for electrical. He said he has done the demo himself. The whole floor in the kitchen will have to be removed which will take some time, he noted.
Councilman Turner said he had never heard of not having studs in the exterior walls. He said he was really impressed with the work Mr. Baynes has done, and it would be an asset to the neighborhood. 

Councilman Turner said he would permanently stay the execution of the ordinance to demolish. Both Councilman Turner and Mayor Festerman indicated they were ready to move on and permanently stay the demolition. Setliff reminded Council members that staff has heard a lot of complaints from that neighborhood about this house and asked that, instead, Council give Mr. Baynes a date to work towards. Councilman Turner asked Mr. Baynes what date would work for him. It was suggested six months from today or at the Council’s September 12th meeting.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker, to stay the execution of the demolition ordinance until September 12, 2012.
Mayor Festerman said “Hats off to you” to Mr. Baynes. The motion passed in a 7-0 vote.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the lone Board and Commission appointment.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Ms. Cathleen Turner of 205 W. Market Lane, Hillsborough, NC came forward representing Preservation North Carolina. She was there to discuss 107 South Franklin Street, which had been approved for demolition at an earlier Council meeting. She said she became aware of the situation about two weeks ago from the current owner, who had started to rehab the structure several years ago but abandoned the project. She said she thought the house was repairable and discussed the assets of the circa 1915 house. Ms. Turner described the unique historic characteristics of the structure and noted that Preservation North Carolina helps find economic alternatives to demolishing historic structures.
She talked of ways a demolition would be a detriment to the community, among them, leaving a vacant lot there, spending taxpayer funds to demolish, the tax value drops considerably, etc. She said they could help find a buyer for the property. Ms. Turner asked that Council stay the demolition of 107 South Franklin Street and allow Preservation NC to find an alternative to demolition, which she described as a “permanent situation.” Even if it didn’t work out for this property, she said she wanted to introduce herself and the options Preservation North Carolina can provide to the City.

The Mayor asked if they could work with this group on the front end of such situations n the future. City Manager Pearce said it would have been profitable to learn about this nine months ago. Setliff reported that the asbestos has been removed from the structure, which now has a tax value of $18,000. The repair costs were $28,000 at the time of the hearing. Setliff noted that the City is ready to release the project to the demolition contractor. Pearce said he had asked Setliff to hold off on the demolition so that either Mr. Dobson or Ms. Turner could address the Council. 
Councilman Turner pointed out that the property owner, Mr. Dobson, knew Ms. Turner was coming and still didn’t show up. Setliff said that correspondence to Mr. Dobson has come back unclaimed. She added that there is $4,000 in back taxes owed on the property since 2008.

Councilman Turner told Ms. Turner he appreciated what she was saying, but he indicated that he was also familiar with Mr. Dobson and the problems in the past so he was reluctant to stay the demolition. 
Ms. Turner said she understood and stressed that they don’t take the demolition of a property lightly. She said they do due diligence and Mr. Dobson would have to pay up the taxes, meet timely deadlines, etc. That’s how we work, she said. She left information on her organization as well as pictures of the property being discussed. She said it would be her great pleasure to work with Reidsville on future properties.
The Mayor asked if there would be any action? No action was taken by Council on Ms. Turner’s request.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
In making his staff report, City Manager Pearce referred to items on his written report. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Successful blood drive.

Referencing Item No. 2, he expressed his appreciation for the support of the City-sponsored blood drive held at Fire Station No. 1 on February 27, which surpassed its 23-pint goal by seven pints.

NCDOT Utility Agreement.

Referencing Item No. 3, Pearce noted that he had informed Council that there was the possibility of a new municipal agreement with the NC Department of Transportation regarding the Freeway Drive construction project. He said he didn’t have figures in hand when he wrote his report, but he received some cost estimates today prior to the meeting for the construction of sidewalks on Freeway Drive by NCDOT’s contractor, English Construction. The sidewalk construction along Freeway Drive would be along Vance Street up to the existing Vance Street project, then coming down Freeway to a point across from the Lowes Foods/Freeway Crossing shopping center, he said. He said there would be a crosswalk into the shopping center. The other portion of the sidewalk would go from Lawndale, down Freeway to Front Street, ending at Richardson Drive, he explained.
Pearce said there is a missing section to this sidewalk across from the shopping center down to Lawndale Drive, but he said this is a unique opportunity for the City to get the State to pay 70% of the sidewalk construction costs. The total estimated cost of this construction is $173,232,000, he explained. Due to our City’s population, we will have to pay $51,969 or 30% of that, Pearce said, adding that we will not know the actual costs until after the construction is completed. The City Manager said he is more certain of the price than he was a couple of weeks ago when all he had was the engineering estimates.

Pearce said he was asking Council to give the Mayor the authority to enter into a municipal agreement with NCDOT authorizing the moving of the utility lines along Freeway Drive and construction of sidewalks. He said the Council would not be obligating the City to pay these funds of $52,969 until three years’ time.

Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to authorize the expenditure of $52,969 for this project.
Setting Date for Budget Work Session.

Council members looked at their calendars and decided to hold a budget work session at 9 a.m. on Tuesday, April 10. The first budget session, Pearce said, will deal with employee benefits, insurance plan, etc. He said they might work through lunch and combine with the utilities presentation.
Water Rate Change requested for Community Garden providers.

The City Manager noted that Nelson Cole has requested on behalf of First Presbyterian Church and other nonprofits that provide community gardens, a change in water rates. (THE LETTER REQUEST BY COLE AND AN EMAIL FROM ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER CHRIS PHILLIPS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The church would like to get an irrigation meter; however, they are commercial and while they have no problem with the 69 cents per unit fee, they don’t like the $40 flat fee, he said. The church sees this as a community service they provide.  The City’s fee schedule currently allows nonprofits using less than 1 unit per month not to have to pay the $40 fee. He said he was recommending this also be allowed for those nonprofits providing a community garden.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the request.

Unidirectional Flushing Program.

City Manager Pearce reminded Council members that at their retreat, he had discussed with them a unidirectional flushing program. The lines have a lot of silt, rust and other materials in them due to the low volume of water going through them, he noted, which creates cloudy water conditions when the Fire Department flushes out the hydrants in the summer. It was going to be about $230,000 for the first flushing, he said, with additional costs due to the different size valves that must be tested, etc., and may have to be replaced. They had discussed doing a random sample of about 300 valves so that he could come back to Council with an estimate of costs, he noted. Pearce said they need to do it either way, flushing out the lines and checking the valves and where they are located. He discussed the leak on Sprinkle Street as an example. The $20,000 would be allocated from the Water Reserve Fund, he added.
Councilman Hairston made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 18.

Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 18 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 18

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for initial directional flowing study;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 61-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $20,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 61-7121-4400, Contracted Services, be increased by $20,000.00.
This the 14th day of March, 2012.

                     /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler noted that Mr. George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street, Reidsville, was unanimously appointed to the Reidsville ABC Board. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman, with some help from Chamber President Diane Sawyer, listed the upcoming events planned by the Chamber: the ribbon cutting to be held on St. Patrick’s Day, March 17, at Celtic Fringe on Market Street at 10 a.m., which Sawyer called as fitting date for an Irish pub; April 25th, a Staff Appreciation Lunch at 12 noon at the Pennrose Country Club; March 22 Lunch & Learn regarding a person’s online reputation, which is free to Chamber members and a charge for non-Chamber members.
Mural Discussion.

The Councilwoman, noting Sawyer has received several calls at the Chamber about the mural, asked City Manager Pearce to give an update on the building to which the downtown mural is attached. She noted that there are a lot of rumors going on out there and she wanted him to give us the facts. Pearce noted that the City Council has authorized $160,000 be spent to stabilize the Mural Building, also known as the old Camera Shop or Sands building. The purpose of this is to save the mural with the beautiful pictures of downtown on it, not to demolish the theatre, the Mural Building, etc., the City Manager stressed, adding that the information had gotten twisted around 180 degrees. He noted that the exterior walls would be stabilized, the interior would be demolished, a new roof put on and other work completed by May 1st depending on when the steel shows up.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem said he was at Rockingham Community College last night where the Rockingham Reads! Program had a special six-person panel of African American medical professionals telling their impressive stories and discussing the book, The Pact. The book was about a pledge among three young African American men who grew up in the projects of Newark, New Jersey, that they would become doctors. Two became doctors and one became a dentist. In the audience were students from A&T University, he noted. The panel discussed the struggles and barriers they had to overcome to become what they are today. It will be shown at some time on the RCC channel. It was sponsored by the City’s Human Relations Commission, the Rockingham County Public Library and RCC, he said. The high schools are reading the book in English classes, he added.
Mayor Festerman – The Mayor had no report but asked if the interior door in the lobby area could be fixed because it is very distracting. The door bangs as it closes.

Councilman Hairston – The Councilman said the Human Relations Commission is working on new ideas and looking into recruiting more diversity on the commission. They are also talking with the high school about establishing a High School Human Relations Commission.

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had no report, but he had received a couple of requests. The first was for the Police Department to continue the “Clean Sweep” program, which has been successful; and secondly, several elderly fishermen had asked that people aged 75-plus be allowed to fish at Lake Reidsville with a pass at no charge. It was decided the second request would be sent to the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission for consideration.

Recognition for the late Rich Brenner.

Councilwoman Walker then asked Chamber President Diane Sawyer to talk about a special event. Sawyer said she had just received confirmation that Rich Brenner’s wife will be on hand for the recognition at Lawsonville Avenue School on Wednesday, March 28, at 1:15 p.m. for the recently deceased Brenner, a retired Fox 8 sportscaster who was active with the “Leader in Me” program.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:57 p.m.







____________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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